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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

      MEETING MINUTES

October 1, 2009

Approved by:________________

Date:_______________________

Board members Present:    Arthur Keown, Chairman; Richard Deschenes, Clerk; 

                                           Jeffrey Fenuccio, Gerald Page

Secretary:    Lynn Dahlin

Board Members Excused:  Russell Sylvia

Others in Attendance:        Cheryl Triola;  Domenic Triola; James Burgoyne of Fletcher, Tilton &

                                           Whipple; John Esler; Christopher Windle; Louise Winant

7:30pm
To consider the petition of Louise Winant, 52 Leland Hill Road, for a Special Permit from §V.1.C of the town’s bylaws in order to provide art classes to the public.  The property is located in the R-1 Zoning District.

A. Keown read the hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle.

Louise Winant explained that she wanted to open an art class studio.

A. Keown questioned parking as the property was located on the corner of Leland Hill Road and Hartness Rd and it was noted that 4-5 vehicles have been known to be parked there. L. Winant responded that adult classes would take place during the day when she was usually the only person home and teenager/children would attend later in the day classes and would most likely be dropped off.

A. Keown questioned the hours of operation and was told that it was hoped to give three to four one and a half hour classes per week and they would take place at various times through out the day.  At times there could be a two hour class.

G. Page questioned if classes were already taking place and  was told the location was being used only by herself for her own painting.

The board will conduct individual site inspections.

All others present in favor or opposition: none

R. Deschenes motioned, J. Fenuccio seconded and the vote unanimous to reconvene the hearing on November 5, 2009 at 7:30pm.

Approval of Minutes:

R.. Deschenes motioned, J. Fenuccio seconded and the vote was unanimous to accept the September 3, 2009 minutes as read.

7:40pm

To consider the petition of Christopher Windle, 7 Point Way, for variances pursuant to §III.B.3.Table II of the town’s zoning bylaws for side yard setback relief..  The property is located in the R-1 Zoning District.

A. Keown read the hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle. 

Christopher Windle explained his request to place a shed (under 400sq.ft) on his deeded lot. He stated that his hardship was that it was an undersized lot and that there wasn’t the ability to purchase land from either abutter. It was stated that it was not a primary building and there would be no plumbing inside the structure, just a place to store boating equipment. Chris Windle stated  that the shed would not block neighbor views or limit access to their properties.

A. Keown noted that there was a (15)-ft. entryway to the lot and questioned a driveway access and was answered that there would not be driveway and only grass. C. Windle noted that it was blocked right now with the neighbors telephone pole, meter, and guide wires.

A. Keown noted a memo sent from the Conservation Commission informing the board that there was a (25)-ft. no disturb zone. C. Windle responded that he had a plan which would be replacing 6 trees. A. Keown noted that any tree over 5 inches needed replacing, but that it was a Conservation issue.

G. Page questioned if the shed could be moved back further and it was answered that yes, if he had to.

J. Fenuccio questioned power to the shed and was told yes. J. Fenuccio questioned a dock and was told that there would be one but did not think it was a zoning issue so it was on a plan meant for Conservation.

G. Page questioned if the structure was a boat house and was told that it was labeled wrong and it was just a shed.

J. Fenuccio questioned how long he owned the lot and was told it has been in the family for years and that he built his house across the street.

A. Keown shared his knowledge of the history of the subdivision.

All others present in favor or opposition to the petition:

Attorney James Burgoyne, of Fletcher, Tilton & Whipple, acknowledged that the plan showing a proposed boathouse had been amended to a shed for storage which was consistent with the application. It was stated that he had been engaged by Mr. & Mrs. Triola, of 9 Point Way, and Mr. John Esler of 5 Point Way, to register their opposition to the petition. 

Exhibits submitted to the board :

1. 1981 town bylaws. 

2. The Windle Deed/Title. and,

3. (3)  sets of subdivision plans

Atty. Burgoyne noted that the subdivision of land was approved in 1982 by the Town’s Planning Board for 4 buildable lots including a strip of land to be used as a drainage easement. 
It was stated that what the applicant was really seeking was to make a (25)-ft by roughly (100)-ft 

deeded lot, which was not contiguous to Lot A, into a building lot which was listed as a drainage easement on the 1982 plan. 

Atty. Burgoyne stated that the bylaws in 1982 which remain the same today, state that in order to have an accessory structure, it must be on the same lot as a primary structure and incidental and insubordinate to that principle structure which was not the case with the petition. It was stated that in order for the applicant to place a shed on the property he would need a use variance. Atty. Burgoyne’s argument was that when the subdivision was laid out by the Windle family, there was plenty of surrounding land available to make this particular parcel buildable if that was the intent. It was also stated that the drainage strip needed to be owned by someone and as lot A did not have shore frontage, it was reasonable to furnish some access to Singletary Lake for passage and re-passage, but it was not intended to be built on.

Attorney Burgoyne noted that the as built plan of the roadway dated December 6, 1986 showed the location of a 12” drainage pipe on the lot in question which drained a significant part of the roadway through a pair of catch basins.  The abutters to the property in question who are ¼ owners of the roadway along with Mr. Windle have benefit of the drainage easement over this property.  It was noted that on Mr. Windle’s plan the proposed structure was  below the outflow of the drain. Atty. Burgoyne noted the Mr. Windle’s  ownership of the property as a property rights matter was subordinate to and subject to an easement in favor of his clients. It was stated that his clients had no desire to oppose Mr. Windle’s use and enjoyment of his property. Atty. Burgoyne said that the 16’ x 25’ structure would be constructed )3.5)-ft and )5)-ft from both side lines and questioned how the drainage was supposed to work without diverting run-off onto both abutting properties. He questioned if the footprint provided  on the plan was of the pad or was it an aerial footprint providing for a 2-ft overhang.

Atty. Burgoyne requested that the board did not approve the plan as the structure was too big and too close to the shoreline and interfered with drainage rights. It was also noted that the submitted plan didn’t show the drainage easement nor was it referenced in the application.

G. Page questioned the pipe size and flow of water. 

Christopher Windle stated that the catch basins were placed in order to drain water from his

lot at the time of the road construction though he felt they were no longer needed.

G. Page questioned spring run-off and how it would affect the structure in that area. Chris Windle explained that the water was dispersed further up on the hill and also noted that he would still need to meet Conservation requirements. 

Chris Windle disagreed with Atty. Burgoyne’s assessment that the lots could have been subdivided any other way as there were stone walls involved which in Sutton were used as boundaries. It was also noted that John Esler’s property had a drainage easement on it as well so he did not feel that it was relevant to the situation.

Atty. Burgoyne explained that even if the board was inclined to grant the dimensional relief it wouldn’t allow for Mr. Windle to proceed as he would need a use variance.  In order for there to be an accessory structure there is need for a principle structure.  The shed being the only structure on the lot would be a primary structure which has to meet the minimum requirements for a building lot in the Town of Sutton. 

Atty. Burgoyne further stated that Mr. Windle did not have a hardship even if the parcel was contiguous to his lot as he could place his shed on his 2 acre lot which has ample room.  Because he “wanted”  to place the shed on the narrow strip was not a hardship.

J. Fenuccio stated that based on the way that the lots were cut up, the parcel was created for access to the lake.  Jeff didn’t think it was ever intended to have a structure on it because of it’s width, and if it was intended, it would have been cut larger in order that they wouldn’t impose their own hardship.  Jeff ended by saying that the family created the hardship and that didn’t give the board the grounds to grant the variance as it was self-imposed.

R. Deschenes agreed with J. Fenuccio and questioned the reason for the lot and if it was cut that way for access to maintain the drainage pipes.

Christopher Windle disagreed and stated that the lot was not created to be a drainage easement.

He went on further to say that 50% of properties on the lake could touch each other outside their windows, had sheds within a foot of the lake put in after  1982 which have been let go, and all he wanted to do was use his property and put a shed up for storage and noted that he should have had a lawyer come in with him.

A. Keown explained that they would be continuing the hearing  so that the board could view the property and if he wanted to bring in an attorney to next month’s meeting  he was able to do so.

Individual site inspections to take place.

Atty. Burgoyne told the Board that his client Mr. Triola would have no objection to the board using his property  to allow for easy access to the parcel for the site inspection.

   R. Deschenes motioned,  J. Fenuccio seconded, and the vote was unanimous to reconvene the

   hearing on November 5, 2009 at 7:40pm. 

 8:20pm

 J. Fenuccio motioned, R. Deschenes seconded and the vote was unanimous to adjourn.
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